STANDARDS COMMITTEE
9th April, 2001

Meeting commenced:
1.30 p.m.
"
ended:
2.50 p.m.
PRESENT:
Mr. D. Compston - in the Chair

Councillors Antrobus, Boyd, Garrido and S. Miller



Councillor J. Murphy attended at the invitation of the Chairman

INDEPENDENT MEMBERS:


Mr. B. Dunn and Mr. T. Flynn

36.
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE


An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Pennington.

37.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
The minutes of the meeting held on 12th March, 2001, subject to Minute 33(iv) being deleted and replaced with "Councillor Antrobus also requested guidance with regard to the protocols for Elected Members with regard to gaining access to officers of the City Council", were agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

38.
MATTERS ARISING

The following issues/comments were raised on the minutes in respect of:-


(a)
Insurance Cover for Elected Members
`
The Head of Law and Administration asked what response Elected Members had had from their own individual parties with regard to the provision of insurance cover for Members who are subject to a complaint investigation.  Councillor Joe Murphy replied that the Labour Party did not provide such cover whilst Councillors Karen Garrido and Bob Boyd said responses were still awaited from the Conservative and Liberal Democrat parties.  The Head of Law and Administration said he would once again examine this matter from a legal stand point.


(b)
National Draft Code of Conduct for Members


(Previous Minute 30 - 12th March, 2001)


The Head of Law and Administration reported that he had prepared a response to the Local Government Association (LGA) on the National Draft Code of Conduct for Members in respect of the draft Statutory Instruments (Model Code of Conduct) and the General Principles of Conduct in Local Government - the Government's final proposals, which in turn would form part of the response to H.M. Government.  The Head of Law and Administration continued by commenting that it was not intended to amend the City Council's own Code of Conduct until H.M. Government had published their finalised guidelines.


(c)
Code of Conduct for Employees


(Previous Minute 31 - 12th March, 2001)


The Head of Law and Administration reported that there had been instances when members of staff had found themselves beneficiaries of a will as a result of their client/ service role with the City Council.  Members commented that although this was a rare occurrence, it was an unsatisfactory one which needed to be prevented and built into the Code of Conduct for employees.


(d)
National Standards Board



(Previous Minute 33(ii) - 12th March, 2001)


The Head of Law and Administration reminded the Committee that the National Standards Board had appointed Tony Holland as their Chair.  


(e)
City of Salford Website - Publication of Party Political Information


(Previous Minute 33(iii) - 12th March, 2001)


Councillor Derek Antrobus said that there was need for guidelines to be drawn up as to what party political information could be published on the City Council's website.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the Head of Law and Administration be requested to draw up an additional element to the City of Salford Code of Conduct for Employees advising members of staff that they should decline any benefit they receive as a result of a will when the relationship with their benefactor has solely been achieved through their role as an officer with Salford City Council.




(2) THAT the Head of Law and Administration be requested to provide Members of the Committee with details of the c.v. of Tony Holland, the newly appointed Chair of the National Standards Board.




(3) THAT the Head of Law and Administration be requested to investigate the development of guidelines with regard to the type of party political information which it is acceptable to be published on the City of Salford website.

39.
STANDARDS COMMITTEE WORK PROGRAMME - 2001/02

(Previous Minute 33(v) - 12th March, 2001)


Members gave consideration to the work programme for the Committee for the next 12 months.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT it be agreed that the work programme for the Committee for the period 2001/02 be based on the content, and requested reports detailed in previous minutes.




(2) THAT the following additional items be placed on the work programme 2001/02:-

· National Draft Code of Conduct for Members - once finalised details are received from H.M. Government.

· Corporate hospitality offered by outside bodies and organisations on which the City Council has representatives.



(3) THAT the Head of Law and Administration be requested to seek clarification as to what hospitality is provided by the following organisations on which the City Council has representatives:-

· Greater Manchester Waste Disposal Authority.

· The Board of Manchester Airport Plc.

· Salford City Reds Rugby League Club.

40.
COUNCILLOR'S EXPENSES
The Head of Law and Administration submitted the current guide issued to Members with regard to the payment of allowances and expenses.  The Chairman commented that the Committee was not concerned with the actual level of allowances, merely that there was no impropriety by Members when claiming them.  As a consequence it was essential that both Members of the City Council and of this Committee were aware of the current guidelines in respect of allowances and expenses, and these were as up to date as possible.

Councillor Bob Boyd made reference to travel expenses which could be claimed, and suggested that there should be more leeway with regard to the use of taxis by Members who had disabilities.  Currently fares incurred for travelling by taxi, could only be claimed for in cases of urgency or where no public transport was reasonably available.

Reference was made to the current criteria with regard to rail travel where Members were expected to travel standard class, unless there was an exceptional or economic reason for travelling first class.  It was suggested that there was a need for clarification to be sought a to what such exceptional and economic reasons were.  

The Chairman commented that currently the guidelines detailed the maximum allowances claimable in respect of subsistence expenses, this however didn't preclude Members from staying in accommodation at a lower cost whilst claiming the maximum allowance.  He continued by suggesting, that as the Chairman, it was his view that  expenses be seen as only for the reimbursement of the actual travel and subsistence costs incurred by Members, and not an opportunity for financial gain.  Members gave general support to this principle as a policy to be adopted by the Committee when considering standards in relation to Members' expenses.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the Head of Law and Administration be requested to undertake a review of the current guide to allowances which was issued to Members, specifically taking into account the recent changes to the City Council's decision making process.



(2) THAT the Head of Law and Administration seek clarification as to what are deemed exceptional or economic reasons for travelling by first class rail rather than the usual standard class.



(3) THAT the Head of Law and Administration be requested to clarify the legal position with regard to Members claiming the maximum allowance in respect of subsistence expenses, when the actual costs they incurred were less.

41.
DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT future meetings of the Committee be held at 1.30 p.m., on the following dates:-


Monday, 14th May, 2001.


Monday, 4th June, 2001.


Monday, 2nd July, 2001.


(August - Recess).


Monday, 3rd September, 2001.


Monday, 1st October, 2001.


Monday, 5th November, 2001


Monday, 3rd December, 2001. 



(2) THAT the frequency of meetings be reviewed periodically, dependent on the workload of the Committee.

42.
EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED:
THAT under section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the ground that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as specified in paragraph 1 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A to the Act.

43.
COMPLAINTS PROCEDURE
The Head of Law and Administration reported that a matter had been brought to his attention with regard to the conduct of an Elected Member.  He proceeded by saying that in future formal complaints received regarding the conduct of Members would be referred to the Standards Board for investigation, however currently the appropriate procedures were not in place to undertake this course of action.  He commented that although the matter concerning the Member concerned did not take the form of a formal complaint, the Committee may wish to consider how they wished to deal with it, together with what temporary arrangements should be adopted until the appropriate procedures to refer matters to the Standards Board had been introduced.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT until the appropriate legislation has been introduced allowing the Committee to refer complaints of misconduct by Elected Members to the Standards Board, such cases be dealt with on an interim basis by the Committee meeting in private session, i.e. under section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, on the grounds that such information would involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as specified in the appropriate paragraphs of Part 1 of Schedule 12A to the Act; and that the Head of Law and Administration be requested to draw up, and subsequently submit to Members of the Committee for comment, procedural guidelines for the operation of such meetings, in particular what sanctions can be enforced.




(2) THAT arrangements be made for the Committee to consider the conduct of the Elected Member which had been brought to the attention of the Head of Law and Administration, once the procedural guidelines detailed in (1) above have been finalised, and received the approval of the Members of the Committee.  
 

http://comcapps01.salford.gov.uk/WebDB30/docs/FOLDER/SDM/CMS/SCEM/SCEM090401.DOC

